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PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 15th January 2018 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram
(Chairperson)
          Mrs. Thompson (Vice-chairperson)         

    Mrs. Scrogham                              Mr. Stretch
    Mr. Fockema                                 

                County Councillor Mrs. Willis   

    Mr. Morrison, Mr. Douglas & Mr. Peter Fockema
1.   Apologies

                District Councillor Mrs. Airey      District Councillor Mr. Butcher 
                PCSO Helen Madden   
2.   Minutes of Previous Meeting 
The minutes were approved and signed.
3.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

There were no declarations of interests.
4.    Public Participation by Question & Comment
A letter had been received from Katy Millard thanking the parish council for the Booths vouchers received from the parish council. However, Katy felt that she had not been one of the most active members of the community and nominated Lynne Diggle to receive the vouchers. This was agreed by the council. Clerk to compose accompanying letter and send the vouchers to Lynne Diggle.
PCSO Helen Madden reported via email that the incidents of note in the parish consisted of one assault with parties known to one another with both being arrested for assault and criminal damage. There was one road traffic collision in Pennington resulting in minor injury to both drivers. There were two resolved concern for welfare incidents involving the same person. There were five highway disruptions involving four separate incidents of sheep on the A590 between Lindal and Swarthmoor and one cow on the highway at Swarthmoor. There was one theft of a personal item which occurred in Barrow. PCSO Madden informed the council that all class years at Pennington School received a road safety and NWAS presentation. Parking and access problems were being monitored at the school with further patrols planned for February. Joint patrols were planned with SLDC enforcement to monitor the areas for fly tipping where the community bins had been removed.
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District Councillor Mr. Butcher reported via email that, as he was aware that the enforcement officer was visiting the area, he requested visits to Cowran Estates and Rowe Head. The latter concerned the shipping container, the hardstanding and the encroachment of the fence onto the footpath. The issue had been raised with the authorities again regarding the road flooding at Urswick Road near to Birkrigg Park. The road at Broad Dale was also under water following heavy precipitation with the rain running from High Greaves. Broadband speeds had also been raised by several residents in the area.
The parish councillors reported that residents were showing concern regarding the proposed Cross-a-Moor roundabout. In addition, a letter had been received from Mr. Hodgson of Rowe End Farm suggesting that the alteration of the road could produce an opportunity to resolve the parking problem at Pennington School. County Councillor Mrs. Willis forwarded this letter to Highways England and also reported that the landowners affected by the proposed roundabout construction had received letters from Highways England. However, as the roundabout was currently under design, comments and suggestions would be appropriate on its completion. It was agreed that Highways England should be requested to hold a public consultation event 
regarding the new road and roundabout proposal. The clerk and Mrs. Willis both to contact Highways England to request a consultation event.
Mrs. Willis commented that, although she was the portfolio holder for customers, transformation and fire and rescue, she had not been consulted on the recent Evening Mail articles on the Ulverston Fire Service. Mrs. Willis also commented that the flooding issue on Urswick Road could only be resolved with permission from landowners to drain the excess water onto their land.
Mr. Morrison reported that the people he represented would still like a ballot to enquire whether parish residents wanted a Community Led Plan. The parish council confirmed that such a ballot would not be supported. It was confirmed that the funds received from Bay Wind Energy would be used towards the printing costs of the Community Led Plan questionnaires.
Mr. Stretch reported that motorists were experiencing impaired vision of oncoming traffic exiting Parkfield onto Main Road due to the overgrown hedges on both sides of the road. Clerk to compose letter from the parish council requesting that the residents trim the hedges.
5. Community Led Plan

Mrs. Scrogham and Mrs. Thompson reported that a grant application had been made to Action for Communities with Cumbria for £1000 towards the Community Led Plan questionnaire printing costs. Following the parish council’s approval of the questionnaire, the pre-launch event would be held on 22nd March 2018 with the questionnaire distribution commencing on 16th April 2018.
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6.  Swarthmoor 

a)The Swarthmoor playground report had been received. 
b) Mr. Stretch arranged the removal of the wooden community litter bins and the parish council thanked him. Mr. Stretch informed the council that the wooden litter bin remains in the Swarthmoor Playground and is emptied by him.
An offer had been received from South Lakeland District Council to move the litter bin from the Millennium Gardens to the side of the Main Road/Park Road junction. This was approved. It was also suggested that the parish council should enquire if there would be a litter bin available from SLDC for the Trinkeld Park Estate entrance.
Clerk to contact SLDC to move litter bin and make enquiries concerning a further litter bin.
7.   Loppergarth

a)The Loppergarth playground report had been received. Work had commenced on the installation of the new Loppergarth Playground railings. The playground stone wall had been damaged and this was being repaired at the same time.
8.   Digital Inclusion Program
The Digital Inclusion Event had been arranged for Monday 22nd January 2018 at Swarthmoor Football Club. Posters advertising the event had been displayed in the parish, postcards had been inserted into the Community Chat magazine and information was available on-line.
9.  Parish Council
Peter Fockema was unanimously co-opted onto the parish council and signed the Acceptance of Office form. Mr. Fockema to complete the Declaration of Interest form. Clerk to send new councillor details to SLDC.
10.   Parish Precept

The parish precept form was signed. Clerk to send the precept form to SLDC.
11.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

A hole had appeared in the floor board on the ground floor. Clerk to arrange repair.
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12. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid        
         None
Invoices Due for Payment
Thank-you gift for resident for use of

       £11.67
trailer to remove community bins

Clerk’s expenses

Computer allowance



      £25.00

Telephone calls



        £3.00

2 x 12 2nd class stamps


      £13.44



Envelopes & computer paper


      £11.36







      --------







      £52.80







      --------

Receipts
         Sunnyside rent



                 £420.00

         Mr. Morrison’s donation to fund the

         Digital Inclusion Workshop


       £40.00

         Donation from Cllr Butcher’s fund towards
     £500.00
cost of new Loppergarth Playground railings

Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds statement no. 87 issue date 10th January 2018) balance on 10th January 2018: £10,290.86. 
13. Planning Applications

Pennington

         The following planning application was rejected:-
SL/2017/1024      Hardstanding area for container(retrospective), land adjacent to Pennington Lane, Ulverston

‘Pennington Parish Council would like to object to the above planning application. The applicant's plans for the erection of a stable block in the same field, SL/2017/0897, was refused. This was on the grounds of CS1.1, sustainability and the protection of open countryside, and CS8.2, requiring the protection and enhancement of landscape and settlement character. The attached photograph demonstrates that the hardstanding area in the current application has been used to house vehicles which adversely affects the landscape's character.
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On purchasing this portion of the field, the applicant erected a fence which encroached onto the footpath running through the field forming part of the access from Loppergarth to Rowe Head used by walkers and school children. Cumbria County Council were involved to advise the applicant to remove the barb wire dangerously added to the top of the fence and relocate it to the field side of the fence.

The parish council feels that the granting of this application would encourage further development and change the use of the site. The access through the field gate to the hardstanding crosses the footpath which runs through the field raising safety issues.’
SLDC

The following planning application was approved:-

 SL/2017/0528 
Land adjacent to Vale View, Pennington, variation of condition 2(approved plans) attached to planning permission SL/2015/0648 (Five dwellings, including two affordable), with new vehicular and pedestrian access.
         14.  Correspondence
         The correspondence list was read.
15.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda

The next meeting was arranged for 19th February 2018.
Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 16th January 2018
 
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

